- ¹ Longley R. What Are Natural Rights? ThoughtCo. Apr. 5, 2023.
- ² Lawrence MA. Reviving a Natural Right: The Freedom of Autonomy. Williamette L. Rev. 2006; 42(1).
- ³ Annas GJ. <u>Bodily Integrity and Informed Choice in Times of War and Terror</u>. *American Bar Association* Apr. 1, 2003.
- ⁴ Justia. <u>Privacy Rights and Personal Autonomy Legally Protected by the Constitution:</u> Right to Refuse Medical Treatment, October 2023.
- ⁵ European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights. Article 3: Right to Integrity of the Person. Official Journal of the European Union 2007; C 303/17 14.12.2007.
- ⁶ Congress.gov. <u>Constitution of the United States: First Amendment</u>.
- ⁷ National Constitution Center. Freedom of Conscience. 2023.
- ⁸ Fisher BL. <u>The Moral Right to Conscientious, Philosophical and Personal Belief Exemption to Vaccination</u>. Invited oral presentation to the National Vaccine Advisory Committee (NVAC) May 2, 1997.
- ⁹ Catechism of the Catholic Church, Second Edition. Moral Conscience, the Judgement of Conscience (I); the Formation of Conscience (II); To Choose in Accordance with Conscience (III), and Erroneous Judgement (IV). Section 1, Chapter 1, Article 6. St. Charles Borromeo Catholic Church Accessed Oct. 22, 2023.
- ¹⁰ Neihart B. What Is Freedom of Conscience, and Why Does It Matter? Alliance Defending Freedom Sept 9. 2022 (revised) Aug. 18, 2023.
- ¹¹ <u>US House Judiciary Select Committee on the Weaponization of the Federal</u> Government.
- ¹² Fisher BL. Conscience The Silencing of Barbara Loe Fisher and the National Vaccine Information Center (NVIC): A Violation of Freedom of Thought and Conscience. *National Vaccine Information Center* Nov. 1, 2023.
- ¹³ National Vaccine Information Center (NVIC). About Us: <u>Mission & Vision</u>; <u>History</u>.
- ¹⁴ Fisher BL. National Academy of Sciences Institute of Medicine Vaccine Safety Forum. Invited presentations to public workshops of the IOM Vaccine Safety Forum: <u>Vaccine Adverse Event Detection Methodologies</u> and <u>Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting and Data Collection</u> and <u>Adverse Event Response Methodologies</u> and <u>Where Do We Stand?</u> Nov. 6, 1995; <u>Vaccine Safety Research Needs: Perspective from Parents Apr.1,1996; <u>Risk Communication and Vaccination</u> May 13, 1996.</u>
- ¹⁵ Fisher BL. <u>Compensating Vaccine Injuries: Are Reforms Needed?</u> Written testimony for U.S. House Government Reform Subcommittee on Criminal Justice, Drug Policy and Human Resources. *National Vaccine Information Center* Sept. 28, 1999.
- ¹⁶ National Vaccine Information Center. Selected <u>NVIC Public Comments and Statements to Federal Agencies</u> (2014-2022) and <u>Statements to federal Vaccine Advisory Committees</u> (2008-2023).
- ¹⁷ Fisher BL, Wrangham TK. <u>NVIĆ Public Comment to the National Vaccine Advisory</u> Committee on the Federal Vaccine Safety System. June 6, 2011.
- ¹⁸ Fisher BL, Williams K, Wrangham TK. NVIC Response to Government Accountability Office (GAO) inquiry on <u>History and Implementation of the National Childhood Vaccine Injury Act.</u> *National Vaccine Information Center* July 11, 2014.

- ¹⁹ Fisher BL. <u>Oral testimony affirming freedom of conscience and religious exemption to vaccination in Virginia</u>. *Joint Commission on Healthcare Subcommittee on Health Services and Healthy Living in Virginia Assembly* Aug. 3, 2016.
- ²⁰ Fisher BL. Reforming Vaccine Policy and Law: A Guide. National Vaccine Information Center 2014 (Rev. 2017; 2022).
- ²¹ Attkisson S. <u>CENSORED: National Vaccine Information Center.</u> *SharylAttkisson.com* Mar. 8, 2021.
- ²² Fisher BL. NVIC's public comment to Consumer Finance Protection Bureau (CFPB) regarding the CFPB's inquiry into policies of companies with payment platforms. *National Vaccine Information Center* Dec. 5, 2022.
- ²³ Fisher BL. NVIC Back Up on Twitter @NVICLoeDown. The Vaccine Reaction Feb. 12, 2023.
- ²⁴ Fisher BL. <u>From Nuremberg to California</u>; <u>Why Informed Consent Matters in the 21st Century</u>. *National Vaccine Information Center* Oct. 24, 2017.
- ²⁵ Fisher BL What Mothers Should Know About COVID and COVID Vaccine for Children. Mar. 11, 2022. In: Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic Special Report Series. National Vaccine Information Center February 2020 November 2022.
- ²⁶ National Vaccine Information Center Advocacy Team. <u>NVIC's 2022 Annual Report on State Vaccine Legislation</u>. Nov. 17, 2022.
- ²⁷ Teague K. <u>Biden administration withdrawing COVID-19 vaccine mandate. Can your employer still require it?</u> *CNET* Jan. 26, 2022.
- ²⁸ Froiman J, Erviti J, Jones M et al. <u>Serious adverse events of special interest following mRNA COVID-19 vaccination in randomized trials in adults</u>. *Vaccine* 2022; 40(4): 5798-6805.
- ²⁹ MedAlerts.org. Search the VAERS Database: <u>Found 1,596,983 cases from CDC Sept. 29, 2023 data release where Vaccine targets COVID-19 (COVID19 or COVID19-2).</u> Accessed Oct. 22, 2023.
- ³⁰ Eyre DW, Taylor D, Purver M et al. <u>Effect of COVID-19 Vaccination on Transmission of Alpha and Delta Variants.</u> *N Engl J Med* 2022; 386: 744-756.
- ³¹ Franco-Paredes C. <u>Transmissability of SARS-CoV-2 among fully vaccinated individuals</u>. *The Lancet* 2022; 22(1): 16.
- ³² Fisher BL. WHO, Pharma, Gates & Government: Who's Calling the Shots? National Vaccine Information Center Jan. 27, 2019.
- ³³ Shellenberger M. <u>'Censorship-industrial complex' uses gov't power to threaten democracy.</u> *New York Post* Mar. 10, 2023.
- ³⁴ Lowenthal A. <u>The Censorship Industrial Complex</u>. *Brownstone Institute* Apr. 27, 2023.
- ³⁵ Schmidt S, Lowenthal A, Wyatt T. Report on the Censorship-Industrial Complex: The Top 50 Organizations to Know. *Racket News* May 10, 2023.
- ³⁶ Weingarten B. <u>The Disinformation Industrial Complex v. Domestic Terror</u>. *RealClear Investigations* Mar. 22, 2023.
- ³⁷ International Grand Committee on Disinformation. Who We Are and Our Mission and Past Events (June 16, 2020 Meeting on Harms of COBID-19 Misinformation) Accessed Oct. 9, 2023.
- ³⁸ Devine M. With new declaration, luminaries warn that online censorship is destroying freedom. New York Post Oct. 18, 2023.

- ³⁹ National Childhood Vaccine Injury Act of 1986 42 U.S.C. §§ 300aa-1 to 300aa-34. *U.S. House of Representatives Office of the Law Revision Counsel* Accessed Oct. 25, 2023.
- ⁴⁰ Fisher BL. NVIC Position Statement on the National Childhood Vaccine Injury Act of 1986. National Vaccine Information Center February 2018.
- ⁴¹ Health Resources Services Administration (HRSA). <u>Vaccine Injury Compensation</u> <u>Data and Vaccine Injury Table.</u> Oct. 1, 2023.
- ⁴² Fisher BL. <u>Forcing Vaccination on Every Child Is a Violation of Civil Liberties</u>. *Leaps Magazine* Mar. 19, 2019.
- ⁴³ Institute of Medicine Vaccine Safety Committee. Adverse Effects of Pertussis and Rubella Vaccines. Appendix B: <u>Pertussis and Rubella Vaccines: A Brief Chronology.</u> <u>Pertussis Vaccines 1982, 1985</u>. Pp. 323-324. Washington, DC. *The National Academy Press* 1991.
- ⁴⁴ CDC. Notice to Readers FDA Approval of a Second Acellular Pertussis Vaccine for use Among Infants and Young Children. *MMWR* Feb. 9, 1997; 46(05): 110-111.
- ⁴⁵ National Vaccine Information Center (NVIC). About Us: <u>Barbara Loe Fisher bio.</u>
- ⁴⁶ World Health Organization. WHO Public Health Research Agenda for Managing Infodemics. Feb. 3, 2021.
- ⁴⁷ NPR. WHO Is Fighting False COVID Info On Social Media. How's That Going? Feb. 9, 2021.
- ⁴⁸ World Health Organization. <u>Fighting misinformation in the time of COVID-19, one click at a time.</u> Apr. 27, 2021.
- ⁴⁹ Ross C. <u>A WHO official on why we need a global tech strategy to fight vaccine misinformation</u>. *STAT News* Aug. 11, 2021.
- ⁵⁰ World Health Organization. <u>How to report misinformation online</u>. Accessed Sept. 25, 2023.
- ⁵¹ 2019 Public-Private Analytic Exchange Program M Peter (FBI), Alexander S (Fannie Mae), Cambridge A (MITRE Corp.), Farner SR (National Oilwell Varco), Kang R (Booz Allen Hamilton), Kiefer S (NC4), Vallandingham C (University of Florida Levin College of Law, F Laci (FBI), G Michael (FBI), M Katie (Northern California Regional Intelligence Center). Combatting Targeted Disinformation Campaigns: A Whole of Society Issue. Department of Homeland Security October 2019.
- ⁵² Department of Homeland Security Digital Library. <u>Understanding and Neutralizing covid-19 Misinformation and Disinformation.</u> Nov. 22, 2022.
- ⁵³ US Department of Homeland Security. <u>DHS Needs a Unified Strategy to Counter Disinformation Campaigns</u>. *DHS Office of Inspector General* Aug. 10, 2022.
- ⁵⁴ 2021 Public-Private Analytic Exchange Program M Peter(FBI), F Laci (FBI), H Kate (State Department), W Kathryn (CIA), Cambridge A (Mitre Corp), Faner SR (Baker Hughest), Kang R (Booz Allen Hamilton), Takayama K (Palo Alto Networks), Vallandingham C (University of Florida Levin College of Law). Identifying Domestic Actors. Pgs. 18-21. Combatting Targeted Disinformation Campaigns: A Whole of Society Issues (Part Two). Department of Homeland Security August 24, 2021.
 ⁵⁵ Ibid.
- ⁵⁶ U.S. Department of State. <u>COVID-19 Fact Checking: What Journalists Need to Know Briefing.</u> Jan. 21, 2022.

- ⁵⁷ Jarrett M, Sublett C. <u>The Anti-Vaxxers Movement and National Security</u>. *The InfraGard Journal* June 2019; 2(1).
- ⁵⁸ U.S. Army. <u>Debunking Anti-Vaccine Myths with Scientific Facts.</u> *Department of Defense* Aug. 5, 2021.
- ⁵⁹ Smith PJ, Chu SY, Barker LE. <u>Children who have received no vaccines; who are they are where do they live?</u> *Pediatrics* 2004; 114(1): 187-195.
- ⁶⁰ The White House. <u>Press Briefing by White House COVID-19 Response Team and Public Health Officials.</u> July 16, 2021.
- ⁶¹ US Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Rumor Control: How to Report Disinformation Online. Sept. 19, 2023.
- ⁶² Office of the Surgeon General (OSG). <u>Confronting Health Misinformation: The U.S. Surgeon General's Advisory on Building a Health Information Environment</u>. Pg. 6; Reference #45. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services July 15, 2021.
- ⁶³ Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. <u>Collaborating against COVID: How the Gates Foundation responded to the global pandemic</u>. Aug. 11, 2022.
- ⁶⁴ Merelli A. The WHO has a worrisome reliance on the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. Quartz Dec. 16, 2021.
- ⁶⁵ Johns Hopkins Center for Health Security. <u>Meet our funders and partners.</u> Accessed Oct. 23, 2023.
- ⁶⁶ The Rockefeller Foundation. <u>Mercury Project to Boost Covid-19 Vaccination Rates and Counter Public Health Mis- and Disinformation in 17 Countries Worldwide</u>. Aug. 3, 2022.
- ⁶⁷ Bloomberg Philanthropies. <u>Bloomberg Philanthropies and the Aspen Institute</u> <u>Announce Bloomberg CityLab 2023 in Washington, D.C.</u> Aug. 28, 2023.
- ⁶⁸ Warren S, Stewart K et al. <u>Digital Harm is on the rise here's how we can give victims a pathway to justice.</u> *World Economic Forum* June 9, 2021.
- ⁶⁹ Aspen Institute. <u>Aspen Digital Commission on Information Disorder Final Report</u>. Nov. 15, 2021.
- ⁷⁰ Sabin-Aspen Vaccine Science & Policy Group. <u>Meeting the Challenge of Vaccination Hesitancy</u>. May 28, 2020.
- ⁷¹ Kaiser Family Foundation. <u>The U.S. Government and Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance</u>. May 7, 2023.
- ⁷² Fleck F. Childrens' charity criticizes global immunization initiative. *BMJ* 2002; 324(7330): 129.
- ⁷³ Miles T. <u>Vaccine doubts spread like disease</u>, must be taken offline: vaccine chief. Reuters May 21, 2019.
- ⁷⁴ Bellamy J. NewsGuard identifies social media "super-spreaders" of COVID-19 misinformation. Science Based Medicine May 21, 2020.
- ⁷⁵ NewsGuard Technologies. <u>NewsGuard is partnering with the World Health</u> <u>Organization to fight the "infodemic" of online health misinformation</u>. Aug. 24, 2020.
- ⁷⁶ NewsGuard Technologies, Inc. <u>NewsGuard partners with the Joint Research Centre of the European Commission</u>. Feb. 10, 2020.
- 77 Cleveland M. NewsGuard Claims Not to Be Government-Funded, But a \$750K Grant Suggests Otherwise. The Federalist Mar. 13, 2023.

 78 Thacker PD. The New Push for Censorship Under the Guise of Combating Hate. The
- ⁷⁸ Thacker PD. <u>The New Push for Censorship Under the Guise of Combating Hate</u>. *The Tablet* Oct. 1, 2023.

- ⁷⁹ National Vaccine Information Center. <u>Fifth International Public Conference on Vaccination: Protecting Health & Autonomy in the 21st Century (Oct. 2-4, 2020).</u>
- ⁸⁰ Ahmed I. <u>Social media platforms should deny service to superspreaders of disinformation</u>. *Washington Post* Jan. 21, 2021.
- ⁸¹ Ahmed I. <u>The Anti-Vaxx Playbook.</u> *Center for Countering Digital Hate (CCDH).* Dec. 23, 2020; Pgs. 7-8; 20.
- ⁸² Center for Countering Digital Hate and Anti-Vax Watch. <u>Disinformation Dozen: two-thirds of Online Anti-Vaccine Content Originates From Top 12 Anti-Vax Leaders</u>. *PR Newswire* Mar. 24, 2020.
- ⁸³ Ahmed I. <u>The Disinformation Dozen. Deplatform key anti-vaxxer organisations</u>. *Center for Countering Digital Hate (CCDH)* Mar. 24, 2021; Pg. 10.
- ⁸⁴ Ahmed I. <u>Pandemic Profiteers: the business of anti-vaxx.</u> Center for Countering Digital Hate (CDCH) June 1, 2021.
- ⁸⁵ Undercurrents. Centre for Countering Digital Hate hates any Uncomfortable Truths. Mar. 17, 2021.
- ⁸⁶ Ahmed I. <u>Dismantling the anti-vaxx industry.</u> References. *Nature Medicine* March 2021; 27: 363-366.
- ⁸⁷ Ahmed I. <u>The Anti-Vaxx Playbook: Exposing the 5-step anti-vaxx conversion program escalating the COVID pandemic. Its proponents include Barbara Loe Fisher, Robert F. Kennedy, Jr. and Sherri Tenpenny. *Genetic Literacy Project* Mar. 15, 2021.</u>
- ⁸⁸ Warren S, Stewart K et al. <u>Digital Harm is on the rise here's how we can give victims a pathway to justice.</u> *World Economic Forum* June 9, 2021.
- ⁸⁹ Salzberg S. De-platform The Disinformation Dozen. *Forbes* July 19, 2021.
- ⁹⁰ Alliance for Aging Research. <u>Letter to CEOs of Twitter, You Tube, Google, Facebook requesting removal of Barbara Loe Fisher and NVIC from social media platforms</u>. Aug. 11, 2021.
- ⁹¹ Rep. Jake Auchincloss (MA). <u>Press Release Auchincloss Leads Democrats in Letter to Stop Vaccine Disinformation Profits</u>. Dec. 15, 2021.
- ⁹² Johns Hopkins University Bloomberg School of Public Health Center for Health Security. New Report: National Priorities to Combat Misinformation and Disinformation for COVID-19 and Future Public Health Threats: A Call for a National Strategy. Introduction: Pg.1 and Reference #4 Pg. 17. Mar. 23, 2021.
- ⁹³ Donovan D. <u>As COVID-19 emergency ends, Johns Hopkins experts wary about next time</u>. *Johns Hopkins University* May 11, 2023.
- ⁹⁴ Offit P. <u>Facebook, Twitter are blocking dangerous anti-vaccine posts. It's about time.</u> *Philadelphia Inquirer* Mar. 4, 2019.
- ⁹⁵ Lubrano A. <u>Anti-vaccine parents are often white, college-educated, 'Whole Foods moms.'</u> *Philadelphia Inquirer* Apr. 10, 2019.
- ⁹⁶ Austin D. <u>Covid Vaccine resistance is nothing new. Anti-vaxxers are as old as vaxxing itself.</u> *NBC News* Nov. 27, 2021.
- ⁹⁷ Emory University News Center. <u>COVID-19 Vaccine rollout demands 'unprecedented'</u> level of communication with the U.S. public. Dec.10, 2020.
- ⁹⁸ Hotez PJ. Will An American Led Anti-Vaccine Movement Subvert Global Health? *Scientific American* Mar. 3, 2017.
- ⁹⁹ Lewis T. <u>Vaccine Scientist Warns Antiscience Conspiracies Have Become a Deadly, Organized Movement</u>. *Scientific American* Oct. 5, 2023.

- ¹⁰⁰ Cohen E., Bonifield J. Facebook to get tougher on anti-vaxxers. CNN Feb. 25, 2019.
- ¹⁰¹ Caplan A. 'Morally Out of Whack': Bioethicist Slams Anti-Vaxxers. *NBC10* Aug. 15, 2021.
- ¹⁰² De Witte M. <u>Disinformation about the COVID-19 vaccine is a problem. Stanford researchers are trying to solve it. *Stanford News* Feb. 22, 2022.</u>
- ¹⁰³ DiResta R. <u>The Facebook Dilemma. Transcript of DiResta interview</u>. PBS Frontline May 17, 2018.
- ¹⁰⁴ Thacker P. <u>TWITTER FILES Brown University's Claire Wardle Aids Censorship</u>. *The Disinformation Chronicle* June 14, 2023.
- ¹⁰⁵ University of Washington Center for an Informed Public. <u>2.25 million in National</u> <u>Science Foundation funding will support Center for an Informed Public's rapid-response research of mis- and disinformation</u>. Aug. 15, 2021.
- ¹⁰⁶ Love S, Merian A. <u>Anti-Vaxxers Misuse Federal Data to Falsely Claim COVID</u> Vaccines Are Dangerous. *Vice* Feb. 3, 2021.
- ¹⁰⁷ Poland GA, Jacobsen RM. <u>The Age-Old Struggle against the Antivaccinationists.</u> *N Engl J Med* 2011; 364: 97-99.
- ¹⁰⁸ George Washington University. <u>Facebook's Design Makes It Unable to Control Misinformation</u>. *GW Today* Sept. 21, 2023.
- ¹⁰⁹ Benz M. Censorship's Permanent Home in Academia: Harvard Journal Bragged "Mis/Disinfo" Studies "Too Big to Fail." Foundation for Freedom Online May 30, 2023.
- ¹¹⁰ Carpiano RM, Callaghan T, DiResta R, Brewer NT, Clinton C, Galvani AP, Lakshmanan R, Parmet WE, Omer SB, Buttenheim AM, Benjamin RM, Caplan A, Elharake JA, Flowers LC, Maldonado YA, Mello MM, Open DJ, Salmon DA, Schwartz JL, Sharfstein JM, Hotez PJ. <u>Confronting the evolution and expansion of anti-vaccine activism in the USA in the COVID-19 era</u>. References, including #26. *The Lancet* Mar. 18, 2021; 401.
- ¹¹¹ Riggleman D. Finkelstein J. <u>A Contagion of Institutional Distrust</u>. *Network Contagion Research Institute, Rutgers University* March 2021.
- ¹¹² Fisher BL. <u>Weaponizing COVID to Promote Collectivism</u>. *National Vaccine Information Center* Nov. 15, 2022.
- ¹¹³ Caplan A. Revoke the license of any doctor who opposes vaccination. *Washington Post* Feb. 6, 2015.
- ¹¹⁴ Caplan AL. <u>It's Right to Discipline Docs Who Spread False Information About COVID-19.</u> *Medscape* Dec. 7, 2022.
- ¹¹⁵ Kirkey S. Choices have consequences. Can you sue if an unvaccinated person gives you COVID-19? *National Post* Aug. 13, 2021.
- ¹¹⁶ Kayyem J. Anti-Vaxxers and Dangerous. Make them face isolation, fines, arrest. *Washington Post* Apr. 13, 2019.
- ¹¹⁷ Jarrett M, Sublett C. <u>The Anti-Vaxxers Movement and National Security</u>. *The InfraGard Journal* June 2019; 2(1).
- ¹¹⁸ National Security Council. <u>National Strategy for Countering Domestic Terrorism</u>. June 2021.
- 119 US Department of Homeland Security. <u>DHS Needs a Unified Strategy to Counter Disinformation Campaigns</u>. *DHS Office of Inspector General* Aug. 10, 2022.
- ¹²⁰ National Vaccine Information Center. Cry for Vaccine Freedom Wall.

- ¹²¹ Ross C. <u>A WHO official on why we need a global tech strategy to fight vaccine misinformation</u>. *STAT News* Aug. 11, 2021.
- ¹²² MedAlerts.org. Search the VAERS Database: <u>Found 1,596,983 cases from CDC Sept. 29, 2023 data release where Vaccine targets COVID-19 (COVID19 or COVID19-2).</u> Accessed Oct. 22, 2023.
- 123 CDC. Long COVID and Post-COVID Conditions. July 20, 2023.
- ¹²⁴ Stanton A. Chinese COVID Lab Leak Debate Resurges After New Report Drops. *Newsweek* Feb. 26, 2023.
- ¹²⁵ Jarrett M, Sublett C. <u>The Anti-Vaxxers Movement and National Security</u>. *The InfraGard Journal* June 2019; 2(1).
- ¹²⁶ Ahmed I. The Anti-Vaxx Playbook: Exposing the 5-step anti-vaxx conversion program escalating the COVID pandemic. Its proponents include Barbara Loe Fisher, Robert F. Kennedy, Jr. and Sherri Tenpenny. Genetic Literacy Project Mar. 15, 2021. ¹²⁷ Office of the Surgeon General (OSG). Confronting Health Misinformation: The U.S. Surgeon General's Advisory on Building a Health Information Environment. Pg. 6; Reference #45. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services July 15, 2021. 128 2021 Public-Private Analytic Exchange Program - M Peter(FBI), F Laci (FBI), H Kate (State Department), W Kathryn (CIA), Cambridge A (Mitre Corp), Faner SR (Baker Hughest), Kang R (Booz Allen Hamilton), Takayama K (Palo Alto Networks), Vallandingham C (University of Florida Levin College of Law). Identifying Domestic Actors. Pgs. 18-21. Combatting Targeted Disinformation Campaigns: A Whole of Society Issues (Part Two). Department of Homeland Security August 24, 2021. 129 U.S. House Judiciary Subcommittee on the Weaponization of the Federal Government. Interim Staff Report - The Weaponization of CISA: How a "Cybersecurity" Agency Colluded with Big Tech and "Disinformation" Partners to Censor Americans. June 26, 2023.